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Memorandum in Support

A.118 (Rosenthal) / S.3126 (Biaggi)
AN ACT to amend the public health law, in relation to establishing a women’s

health education program for correctional facilities and in relation to requiring certain testing to be offered ;and to amend the correction law, in relation to providing pregnant inmates with access to

prenatal vitamins, a specialized prenatal diet and a companion in labor; and to require the department of health to collect data on women's health care in prisons and publish a report


The New York State Association of Licensed Midwives (“NYSALM”), which represents the interests of licensed midwives, as well as the welfare of women, children and families, supports the passage of A.118 / S.3126, which establishes a women's health education program; provides access to pregnancy counseling services; authorizes a support person to accompany an inmate during delivery; requires HIV and STD testing to be offered to women inmates; provides pregnant inmates with access to prenatal vitamins as well as a specialized diet tailored to pregnancy needs; requires a study and report on women's health in prison; and establishes comprehensive women’s health training for prison medical staff throughout the life span including ob/gyn care and respectful care to victims of domestic or sexual violence.


Poor prison healthcare is especially detrimental to pregnant women and their unborn children. This bill would require that pregnant inmates receive counseling services, including information about their right to pregnancy termination services and their option to apply to the Children's Center Program at Bedford Hills Correctional Facility.  Expectant mothers would also be guaranteed prenatal care, and provided with prenatal vitamins, as well as a specialized diet tailored to the specific nutritional needs of pregnant women. 


The Department of Corrections and Community Supervision currently forbids incarcerated women in labor from having a support person with them during childbirth. Labor can be frightening for a woman; should this bill become law, incarcerated pregnant women will have the right to designate one support person of their choosing to accompany them throughout the labor and delivery process.


Lastly, the bill would also mandate that incarcerated women have access to annual gynecological care. Women will be screened for breast and cervical cancer, sexually transmitted diseases and infections, bone disease, and other medical issues during these annual visits, which can quickly become dire if left untreated.


By taking the aforementioned steps, we can better protect the health and well-being of incarcerated women and their children.

For these reasons, NYSALM strongly supports the passage of A.118 / S.3126.
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